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Executive Summary 

This report introduces the text of the Leeds Strategic Plan 2008-11. This Plan marks several 
milestones for Leeds City Council. First, it demonstrates how the Council is exercising its 
community leadership and place shaping roles by outlining a single set of strategic 
outcomes, improvement priorities and targets for the city to be delivered by the Council on its 
own, or in partnership with others, over the next three years. Secondly, it constitutes the key 
delivery plan for the Leeds Sustainable Community Strategy (‘Vision for Leeds 2004 – 2020’) 
for the period 2008-11. Finally, it fulfils the Council’s statutory obligations to provide a Local 
Area Agreement for Leeds as required by the Local Government and Public Involvement in 
Health Act 2007. 
 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee is invited to comment on the text of the Leeds Strategic 
Plan.  The text of the Leeds Strategic Plan will be considered by Executive Board on 12 
March before going to Full Council on 9 April 2008.  
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1.0 Purpose Of This Report 

1.1 This report explains the development, approach and broad content of the Leeds Strategic 
Plan 2008-11. A draft version of the text is attached to this report as Appendix 1.  It seeks 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s comment on the Plan prior to approval being sought by 
members of Executive Board and Full Council. 

 
2.0   Background Information 
 
2.1. In July 2007 Executive Board agreed a new corporate planning framework for the Council.  

At the heart of this framework is the Leeds Strategic Plan which sets out a single set of 
strategic outcomes and improvement priorities for the city for the next three years, shared 
with the Council and its partners.   

 
2.2 During the autumn of 2007 there was extensive consultation on the strategic outcomes and 

improvement priorities for this plan among Elected Members, public, private and voluntary 
community and faith sector partners and focus groups of local residents and Leeds City 
Council employees.  The latest evidence on local circumstances and prospects and public 
opinion were also examined to draw up the priorities to capture the most important issues for 
the city for the next three years.   

 

2.3 The Leeds Strategic Plan fulfils the requirements of the new Local Area Agreement as 
required by the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007.   

 
 
3.0. Main Issues 
 
3.1. Partnership Approach 

The Leeds Strategic Plan represents a new approach in that it covers what is being 
delivered by the Local Authority on its own or in partnership with others in the city over the 
period 2008-11. It therefore has a broader coverage than the former Corporate Plan 
because these priorities are also shared by the Council’s public, private and voluntary, 
community and faith sector partners. A number of public bodies, designated as statutory 
partners in the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007, have a duty to 
cooperate in the delivery of the targets and to have regard to the targets in this plan when 
drawing up their own budgets and action plans.  

3.2. Accessible Format 
 The Leeds Strategic Plan sets out the agreed strategic outcomes, improvement priorities 

and targets for 2008-11 for all relevant persons and partners as defined by the Local 
Government and Health Information Act 2007 as well as all statutory partners. It has 
therefore been designed to be as accessible as possible in terms of language and format.  

 
3.3.  Broad Content  

The content of the Leeds Strategic Plan sets out in section 1: making a difference, an 
overview of the progress and challenges facing Leeds and the general ambitions of the 
Council and its partners in this context. Section 2: priorities by theme, follows the eight 
themes in the Leeds Sustainable Community Strategy (‘Vision for Leeds 2004 – 2020’). 
Each provides the contextual explanation for the selected strategic outcomes, the real 
changes the Council and its partners want to see in the lives of people in Leeds, and the 
improvement priorities, the key areas where we want to focus our efforts to ensure these 
changes really take place. 

 
 
 



3.4. Framework for Implementation 
 Supporting the Leeds Strategic Plan will be a number of thematic plans covering important 

policy areas in greater detail.  Some such as the Children and Young People’s Plan already 
exist and others such as the Climate Change Strategy and Health and Well Being Strategy 
are under development.  The Leeds Strategic Plan refers to the most significant plans and 
strategies supporting each theme.    

3.5. The third and final section of the plan sets out an agreed set of partnership principles on 
which joint delivery will be based. It also outlines how and by whom performance will be 
measured, monitored and relevant reporting arrangements. Finally it explains how the plan 
will be reviewed and revised.  

3.6. An appendix will be attached to the Plan that will outline the targets to be set against each 
improvement priority and the indicators that will measure progress. This is not presented at 
this stage due to a number of the targets being subject to further negotiation with central 
government. These are the ‘up to 35’ designated targets that, as a package, will be eligible 
for a small performance reward grant. In a number of other improvement priority areas it will 
not be possible to establish targets in the first year of the Plan. This is due to the fact that the 
National Indicator Set has introduced new measures in these areas and the first year will be 
used to establish a baseline position against which to set targets for further years. It is 
anticipated that all targets that are possible to set at this stage will be presented for approval 
to OSC and Full Council as soon as possible. 

 
4.0. Implications For Council Policy And Governance 
 
4.1. The Leeds Strategic Plan is part of the Council’s Budget and Policy Framework.  Overview 

and Scrutiny Committee have been consulted twice on the development of the strategic 
outcomes and improvement priorities for this plan and are consulted now on the text of the 
plan as a whole prior to Executive Board consideration. 

4.2. The Council is preparing a separate Business Plan which will set out how the Council will 
align its activities and resources to deliver its contribution to the Leeds Strategic Plan.  This 
will be presented to OSC for consideration separately. 

 
5.0. Legal and Resource Implications 

5.1. The Leeds Strategic Plan fulfils the statutory obligations for a Local Area Agreement (LAA) 

for the Leeds area.  In drawing up the contents of this plan the Council has consulted and 
negotiated with a number of partners including public sector partners designated as statutory 
partners in the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007.  These 
partners have a duty to have regard to the targets in the Leeds Strategic Plan when setting 
out their own plans and budgets.   

5.2. The Leeds Strategic Plan will fulfil the duty of the Council to publish information about its 
LAA containing the specified information of a ‘memorandum relating to the LAA’. It will be 
publicly available, accessible in its format and used as a basis for active communication to 
citizens. In this respect it will form an active role in the Council’s duty to involve local 
communities in shaping their own future. 

5.3. The Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 extends the scope of the 
Council’s Scrutiny Boards to include the work of the public sector partners designated as 
statutory partners to deliver targets agreed in the Leeds Strategic Plan. Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee has agreed a protocol with partners on how to exercise this extended 
role for scrutiny.    



5.4. There is no specific grant or budget for the delivery of the targets in the Leeds Strategic Plan.  
Resources to deliver the targets in this plan will be identified from the budgets of the Council 
and its partners including the new Area Based Grant.  Resources will have to be used as 
efficiently as possible to deliver all the targets in the Leeds Strategic Plan and the scope to 
increase impact through innovative delivery methods including strategic commissioning, 
pooled budgets and joint service delivery will be explored as part of delivering the Leeds 
Strategic Plan.  

5.5. The Leeds Strategic Plan 2008-2011, will require the formal approval of Members of full 
Council. Whilst the text of the plan is largely complete, amendments may need to be made to 
the detail of the Plan prior to formal consideration by full Council. Executive Board will be  
asked to authorize the Assistant Chief Executive (Planning, Policy and Improvement) to agree 
to further changes to the draft plan as may be necessary prior to formal consideration by 
Members of full Council . Members of the Executive Board will be duly informed of any 
substantive changes to the Plan should there be necessary.  

6.0 Conclusions 

6.1. The Leeds Strategic Plan marks several significant milestones for Leeds City Council.  The 
Leeds Strategic Plan 2008-11 sets out strategic outcomes, improvement priorities and targets 
for the city, shared by our key partners and stakeholders.  It is a delivery plan for this three 
year period for the longer term Vision for Leeds 2004-20. It also demonstrates how the 
Council is rising to the challenge of its community leadership and place shaping role as 
defined in the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007.   

7.0. Recommendations 

7.1. Overview and Scrutiny Committee is requested to consider the contents of the text of 
this  plan before it is presented to Executive Board and Full Council for approval.   

 

 


